
 

 

 

 

 

 Davenant Newsletter 
Autumn Term 2024-2025 | Issue 1 

Key Dates   
Year 11 Mock Exams 

Monday 25th November to                    
Friday 6th December 

 

Friday 29th November 

Inset Day 
 

Thursday 5th December 

Year 13 Parents Evening 
 

Friday 6th December 

Non Uniform Day  (Bring a bottle/       
box of chocolates) 

 

Saturday 7th December 

Christmas Fair 
 

Wednesday 11th and Thursday 12th    
December 

Christmas Concert 
 

Friday 20th December 

Last Day of Term - Early Closure          

Key Dates   

Wednesday 6th November  
Early Closure - 2.30pm 

Sixth Form Open Day 
 

Thursday 7th November 
Late Start - 9.30am 

 

Saturday 9th November 

Fireworks Display 5.30pm 
 

Friday 15th November 

Last Day for Shoebox appeal 
  

Monday 18th November 

Flu Vaccine 
 

Tuesday 19th November  

Early Closure - 2.30pm 

These dates are correct at the time 
of publication, please refer to the 
calendar on the website for changes 
and additions to these dates. 

“Nurturing Mind, Body and Spirit” 

www.davenant.org | 0208 508 0404 | reception@davenant.org 
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Return to School after Half Term: Monday 4th November (Week 2) 



 

  

 

I can’t believe we are at Half Term already, but it is also a week later than we are all used to. Everyone is 

ready for the much needed break. Time to re-charge and get ready for the run to Christmas, I cant believe 

I’m using the Christmas word too. It has been a very positive start to the year. Our results and attendance 

have again put us at the top end and what our staff and students achieve is always amplified with good     

parental support. Thank you. 

Students have been very proactive with the new Trust Point system which very much encourages                

students to take ownership of their behaviour and ensure they make the best choices as often as they can.  

We are using feedback from staff and students to update and modify areas of the concept to make it as    

supportive and efficient as we can. We have already had interest from other schools asking how it is       

working. 

This week I came upon a box of newsletters dating back to 1912 through to the 

early 80s. It has been fascinating reading to see what the students and staff 

were up to. Once the new 6th form building is complete later next year, we will 

be curating a big history of Davenant exhibition which will be open to past and 

present students and staff. 

Next half term we have much to look forward to, rehearsals for Beauty and the 

Beast, the school concerts, Christmas fayre, Fireworks night as well as all the 

sports fixtures and clubs.  

Christmas Meal and Jumper day will be on the        

penultimate day of term to get everyone in the mood 

for the break, as well as aiming to beat any previous 

year’s shoe box appeal. Please keep going with filling the shoe boxes, it is       

something we are very proud of achieving and the students like to make a       

difference. 

Year 11 have their mock exams coming up. It is so important that they treat these 

seriously. For years people used to say, when are mocks ever used, then covid 

showed up. They are also a great indicator of where they are and what they and 

their teachers need to do to improve their chances in the summer. The teachers 

can help more if the mock is a true reflection of where they are at this time. We know it can be challenging, 

but working hard and learning the techniques and resilience is   crucial to success. 

I wish everyone a very enjoyable half term whatever you are all doing. 

Take care, stay safe and we will see you all in November. 

God Bless, 

Mr Thorne  

Message from the 

Headteacher 



 

 

Careers -  KS4 and Beyond 

Our recent Key Stage 4 and Beyond information evening enabled Year 10 and 11 students 
and their parents to learn about different qualification routes after GCSE from Davenant 
Sixth Form (A Levels) and Capel Manor College (T Levels and vocational qualifications). 
Attendees also heard from past Davenant students about their own career journeys since 
leaving school, which included apprenticeships with the Metropolitan Police and working 
in the financial sector completing qualifications in accounting and wealth management.  

Mrs Gardner, Careers Leader, said 
“Learning about all the options available 
to you after GCSEs will help you to make 
an informed decision about what you 
want to do when you leave school. Sixth 
Forms and colleges hold open days 
throughout the Autumn and Spring terms 
and I would recommend visiting as many 
as you can to see what’s on offer.” 
 
The Davenant Careers Site has information about upcoming Sixth Form and college open 
days and Post 16 options.  
 
Our Davenant Sixth Form open evening is on Wednesday 6th November, 6-9pm. 

Careers – Dates For Your Diary 

20th March 2025 - Year 10 Child to Work Day 
This day gives all Year 10 students the chance to attend work with a parent/carer or  
family member/friend. Please start planning now where your child is going to do their 
workplace experience. 
 
7th-22nd July 2025 – Year 12 Work Experience 
As part of our Careers Enrichment Programme, all Year 12 students are asked to find 

work experience at the end of the summer term. We encourage students to start        

looking early to find a placement linked to their future career aspirations or in an         

industry they find interesting. 

More information about work experience will be sent out from the Careers Team in the 

spring term. 

https://careers.davenant.org/colleges-and-vocational-options


 

 

 

CareersFest 

Our annual careers fair to meet employers, universities, sixth forms and colleges will be 
taking place on Thursday 6th March at New City College, Epping Campus from 3-6.30pm. 
This is a great opportunity to speak to people directly from recruiting employers and 
qualification providers that all have opportunities for our students. Come along and 
learn networking skills and make some great contacts for work experience and your     
future career. This is a public event put on by the Epping Forest Careers Consortium. 

Supporting Careers 
If you would like to get involved in supporting our careers programme, the Careers Team 
are always looking for individuals to help with careers talks, mock interview sessions,     
assemblies and work experience. Please get in touch at careers@davenant.org  

mailto:careers@davenant.org


 

 

 
 

 

Careers Talk 

This week, Davenant alumni returned to inspire students with insights into careers as a credit 
officer, a software engineer, people consultant, and managing consultant at Lloyds Banking 
Group, AMEX, NatWest Group, and Deloitte. They shared how crucial it is to leverage           
networks, keep learning, and turn passions into platforms for change. "You miss 100% of the 
shots you never take," they reminded students, encouraging them to seize opportunities with 
confidence. It was fantastic to see Year 11-13 students so engaged, asking well-thought-out 
questions that showed real curiosity. Speakers also emphasised the importance of developing 
soft skills—like communication and adaptability—alongside technical expertise, empowering 
students to shape their future with purpose.  
 

Hopefully, this is something we can continue throughout the academic year, bringing in       
professionals across diverse industries to inspire students’ aspirations. 



 

 

 
 

As part of the school council, we were very fortunate to be able 
to visit the Houses of Parliament Education Centre. At the     
centre we were split into 2 groups and given headsets to help 
us hear our guide. Our guide was very nice and answered all our 
questions. We were led through the different buildings and 
were able to stand in the King's Entrance which is only for the 
Monarch and school groups so even the prime minister will   
never be let in there. This is because they believe that the new 
generations should be able to experience everything the houses 
of parliament have to offer. We got to see Queen Victoria's 
dressing room with her own little throne. Queen  Victoria was 

particularly small so she had built her own footstool which still remains there today. This then went 
into a room with many paintings. The room also had a table with many papers on it, some 
green signaling that they were the government's consultation on policy and the white papers were 
published statements of government policies or strategies. We were lucky 
enough to be given some copies of the new policies, one being about the    
water in the Thames. From this room we were guided into a room about  
Henry the VIII and his wives. There were beautiful paintings of them on the 
walls. After this we went into the House of Commons which is an elected 
group of 650 people representing different constituencies. This then exited 
into a    hallway which led us to the House of Lords. There is no set number of 
people in the house of Lords but as of the 9th of October 2024 there will be 
804 members sitting. They have the red seats because back when it was     
rebuilt red dye was more expensive than green dye. The Lords wanted to 
"one up" the house of commons.  We went down the hallway between the 
House of Commons and the House of Lords. The door outside the house of 
commons has a dent in it from years of The Usher of the Black Rod knocking 
to signal that the House of Lords is ready to begin. Our guide even let us 
knock on the door. Next our tour took us to the side of the House of Commons which is where the 

MPs go for recess to be counted on whether they vote 
for or against something. Finally for our tour we went 
into the House of Commons and saw the throne      
inside. We were surprised to see that compared to on 
the news it looked much smaller than we had           
imagined it. After our tour we went back into the     
education centre and had a little exercise creating and 
presenting our own bills about transport, health,      
education etc. This was fun to do because we were 
able to show our passion and ideas about our various 
causes to the rest of the council. This ended our     
lovely visit to the Houses of Parliament, it was lots of 
fun and very interesting. 

Houses of Parliament Trip 



 

 

Creative Hub Club 



 

 

Creative Hub Club 



 

Performing Arts 

 



 

 

 
 

Congratulations to the following students for 

their achievements: 

V Krislova Violin Grade 1 Pass 

A Law Violin Grade 4 Merit 

S Lamahewage Violin Grade 2 Pass 

N Sandy Piano Grade 1 Merit 

M Leffman Piano Grade 1 Pass 

Music Exams 

The Maths Department would like to 
celebrate the achievements of some 
very talented and gifted                 
Mathematicians in Y12 and Y13. Every 
year we enter students into a          
National competition called the UK 

Maths Challenge. It is essentially a challenge designed to make students think outside 
the box and be able to use mathematical techniques to solve interesting, unfamiliar and 
challenging problems! 
 

53 students took part in the challenge of which 38 got a bronze, silver or gold certificate. 
We would like to congratulate A. O’Boyle, M. Mardsen, S. Chan and J. Ioannou who all 
did exceptionally well and made it to the next round.  

 

UK Maths Challenge 



 

 

 

 

Jewish Society  

On Thursday lunchtime we held our first JSOC session of the academic year and welcomed 

some new faces.  We arranged a creative session where students designed their own Challah 

covers to take home. Students also had the chance to blow the shofar and we were very     

impressed with some of their efforts!  It was great to see some new faces with our regular 

group to see in the new school year.    



 

 

 
 

Jewish Society  
Continued 

Rabbi Posen at Epping Chabad has gifted the students at Davenant a Lulav and Etrog, for 
them to use during Sukkot. They have been available to students at lunchtimes this week, 
they’ve been coming in to shake it and say the blessing which has been nice to see! 



 

 

 
 

PSHE Updates:  

Workshop & Activities 

We are pleased to share that this term our students have recently participated in a series of          

rewarding internal and external workshops across all year groups. These events have significantly 

enriched their personal, social, health, and economic education, providing them with valuable      

insights and skills for their future. Below is a summary of the workshops and the benefits they have 

gained from these experiences: 

Year 7 

Anti-Discrimination/Bullying: Students gained awareness of the effects of discrimination 

and bullying, fostering a more inclusive school environment. 

Road Safety Play: This workshop equipped students with essential knowledge about road 

safety, promoting responsible behaviour and reducing risks. 

Arson, Hoax & Antisocial Behaviour: Students learned about the consequences of these 

actions, encouraging positive choices and community responsibility. 

Stop and Think: This session helped students develop critical thinking skills to evaluate 

their choices and understand the importance of their decisions. 

Emotional and Physical Wellbeing (Diet, Fitness, Nutrition): Students explored healthy 

lifestyle choices, empowering them to make informed decisions about their health 

and well-being. 

Year 8 

Resilience: This workshop taught students strategies to cope with challenges and bounce 

back from setbacks, fostering emotional strength. 

Home Safety: Students learned about safety measures at home, enhancing their      

awareness and preparedness for various situations. 

Body Image and the Media: This session encouraged students to critically assess media 

influences on body image, promoting self-esteem and healthy perceptions. 

Year 9 

Substance Abuse (Drugs, Alcohol, Vaping): This session provided vital information on the 

risks associated with substance use, equipping students to make safe choices. 



 

 

 

 

PSHE Updates:  

Workshop & Activities 

Year 9 Continued 

Knife Crime and Self Defence: Students received education on the dangers of knife crime 

and self-defence techniques, promoting personal safety. 

KS4 

Christian Education Project: Religious Studies provision: Guest speakers provided insights 

on how faith makes a difference to their personal lives and also their communities. 

Groups include Street Pastors and Teen Challenge, who help people with addictions. 

Stand Against Violence: Alcohol & Drugs: This workshop addressed the impact of violence 

and substance abuse, encouraging students to adopt a proactive stance against these 

issues reinforcing the importance of making healthy choices and resisting negative     

influences. 

Road Safety Play: Students learned essential safety practices, further promoting                

responsible behaviour. 

KS5 

Wellbeing and Relationships Day: This event focused on the importance of healthy          

relationships and mental well-being, helping students build positive connections. 

Wize Up Financial Education (Credit Cards & Credit Ratings): Students gained critical       

financial literacy skills, preparing them for responsible financial management in       

adulthood. 

Anti-Discrimination: This workshop fostered understanding and empathy, equipping       

students to challenge discrimination in their communities. 

These workshops are designed to equip our students with essential knowledge and skills to navigate 

various challenges they may face. We appreciate your continued support in fostering a safe and        

informed environment for our children. 



 

Lost  Property 

Uniting lost property with owners is important to 
us. There is a small group of dedicated parent/
carer volunteers who regularly give their time on 
a Wednesday lunchtime to help students find 
their lost items and these volunteers are located 
in the “Lost Property Cupboard” next to the  
swimming pool and students looking for items 
should go to this area on a Wednesday lunchtime.  
 
However, as we are sure our parents/carers        
appreciate, this is a large school site and students 

leave their items in many places. The Lost Property Team can only reunite students with 
items if the item has been taken to the lost property cupboard or Reception and          
unfortunately not all items are always found. To that end, it is essential that all       
clothing/accessories are properly labelled with the full name of the student to ease the 
return process. If the item is labelled, Reception will contact the Form Tutor and/or the 
parent to let them know the item has been found. Any glasses, jewellery, watches etc. 
found will be kept in Reception for safe keeping so please encourage your child/ren to 
visit Student Reception to check. It is the responsibility of the students to keep their 
items safe and we strongly encourage that they retrace all steps when they have lost   
belongings.  
 
Any good condition pieces of clothing that are unnamed, after they have been kept for a 
lengthy period of time, will be included in our “Second Hand Uniform” sales and         
parents/carers will be advised beforehand when these sales are taking place.  

 

We are continually looking for Parent/Carer 

Lost Property Volunteers to help on a    

Wednesday lunchtime.  

Please email reception@davenant.org if you 

would be interested in helping.  

Thank you.  



 

Parents’ Association 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This term is always an extremely busy and exciting one for The Parents’ Association. 

A LITTLE UPDATE  

We raised just shy of £1200 at the Year 7 Quizingo! Thank you to all of our Year 7    

parents and students – much fun was had by all! 

We raised just over £300 by selling refreshments at the Year 6 open day! 

We now have Year 7, 8 and 9 reps for PA communications and this set up is working 

extremely well. If any parents in older years would like to consider becoming a 

reps please do let us know. 

Please join our Facebook and Instagram pages for a list of upcoming events. 

UPCOMING EVENTS 

Fireworks Spectacular - Saturday 9 November! 

Following the last two years of    

success, we are looking forward to 

another fantastic Fireworks display! 

The PA has been working hard      

behind the scenes to ensure that 

this will be a great social event for 

the Davenant community.  

Tickets are selling at a much         

faster pace than previous years so 

please book now to avoid                       

disappointment as numbers are   

limited.   

Tickets are available on Bookwhen – 

details are on Talaxy, on our social 

media pages and WhatsApp groups 

as well as the information tabs in 

the booking link. 



 

Parents’ Association 

 

Christmas Fair - Saturday 7 December! 

Believe it or not, preparations are already underway for this year’s Christmas Fair.  

Thank you to all parents who have kindly agreed to help support the school by having a 

Churchill Estate Agents board outside their home to promote the Christmas Fair. Boards 

will appear week commencing 18 November. 

The PA will receive £500 for 50 boards. 

If anyone can match fund this through their business the PA will receive £1000! 

The Christmas Fair promises to be much fun so we ask that you get into the festive spirit, 

don your festive jumpers and come along to support the school.  

There will be full of lots of festive stalls, games, a plushie raffle, a chocolate tombola, a 

wine tombola, a gladiator duel, a cake and refreshments stall and much more!  

 

Christmas raffle donations 

If you are able to sponsor or donate a gift for the luxury Christmas raffle, please contact 

us. Thank you to those who have already kindly donated but we still require more        

donations. 

If you are able to help, please contact us via a class rep or email                                       

davenantpa@hotmail.com. 
 

We look forward to seeing you at Fireworks soon! 
 

Wishing you all a lovely half -term.  

 

Your PA 

davenantpa@hotmail.com 

mailto:davenantpa@hotmail.com
mailto:davenantpa@hotmail.com


 

Charity Walk 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Thank you to all of the students who took part in the Charity Walk in July and to those of you 

who donated. We were very pleased to receive £3511 which was split between the two       

charities below:  
 

Teenage and Young Adult Dept - University College Hospital Macmillan Cancer Centre 

The University College Hospital Macmillan Cancer Centre welcomed its first patients in April 
2012. It is now a busy centre providing facilities for the diagnosis and treatment of a wide 
range of cancer and non-cancer conditions alongside Macmillan Support and Information       
Services for patients, their carers and families. 
  

Young Lives vs Cancer 

At Young Lives vs Cancer, we help families find the 
strength to face everything cancer throws at 
them.  We know everyone's different, so we work 
hard to provide support that’s easy to  access and 
meets individual needs. We shape the work we do 
around six core principles. Please click on the link for 
further details:  
https://www.younglivesvscancer.org.uk/what-we-do 

 

Black History Month 

To celebrate Black History Month, the 
kitchen made some special dishes            

including        

Caribbean favourite rice & peas and jerk      
chicken 

West African favourite jollof rice 

It has been a hit with the students and 
staff! 

https://www.uclh.nhs.uk/our-services/find-service/cancer-services/cancer-support-services/macmillan-support-and-information-service
https://www.uclh.nhs.uk/our-services/find-service/cancer-services/cancer-support-services/macmillan-support-and-information-service
https://www.younglivesvscancer.org.uk/what-we-do


 

Fundraising for an            

Ex-Davenant Student 

 

Jay’s Story 

Jay’s first symptoms were headaches and 
loss of peripheral vision. His GP put them 
down to migraines. Still worried, Jay and 
his family went to A&E at the Princess 
Alexandra Hospital in Essex for a scan.   

Toni, Jay’s mum, said: “After waiting for 
10 hours, the results came back that Jay 
had a brain tumour. We were             
heartbroken. We had no knowledge about brain tumours. But we were glad we followed our guts and 
pushed to find out what was wrong with Jay.”  
The doctors scheduled an immediate operation to remove as much of the tumor as possible. 
Toni said: “We couldn’t believe what we were hearing, it was so surreal. All at once panic and fear 
kicked in. Jay was so brave, and we are so proud of him. His doctors explained how major the           
surgery was and said that he may not come back the same person he went down.”  
The surgical team removed the mass after nine hours of surgery. 13 days later the family received the 
devastating news that tests showed it was a glioblastoma – the most aggressive brain tumour.  

Toni said: “There will never be the right words to describe how we felt receiving this devastating 
news. The closest I can get is: our whole world fell apart.”   
After surgery, treatment included six weeks of radiotherapy and 20 gruelling months of                 
chemotherapy. Jay coped but was left with severe fatigue and other challenges affecting his memory 
and vision. He lost his hair and his confidence; he felt sick all the time and slept for almost 20 hours a 
day.   
Jay’s brain tumour diagnosis and subsequent treatment meant he had to surrender his driving          
licence. And his memory loss causes him a significant amount of confusion when doing day-to-day 
tasks and he finds it difficult to concentrate. Despite this, Jay is trying to rebuild his life with support 
from his friends and family.  

 

Jay has regular scans to monitor his tumour and he and his family praise the care he received and 
thank the vital research into brain tumours that has allowed Jay to be here today.  
Toni said: “Research into glioblastomas is 100% vital and knowledge and awareness of brain             
tumours is key. There is nothing more important than saving people’s lives and without research the 
devastating reality is that lives will be lost.”  
In April this year, Toni ran the London marathon to raise vital funds for us to continue supporting the 
community and funding research. 

To support Jay and his life-saving treatment, please donate on this link: https://gofund.me/5a38b1bb 

https://www.thebraintumourcharity.org/brain-tumour-signs-symptoms/
https://www.thebraintumourcharity.org/news/supporter-stories/there-is-nothing-more-important-than-saving-lives-and-without-research-the-reality-is-that-lives-will-be-lost/#
https://www.thebraintumourcharity.org/brain-tumour-diagnosis-treatment/types-of-brain-tumour-adult/glioblastoma/
https://gofund.me/5a38b1bb


 

 

Davenant In The News 
A Recent Article... 

An Essex comprehensive school offering an "excellent education" has come out on top compared to 
others for attendance rates. The Davenant Foundation School in Loughton has Essex's lowest absence 
rate when compared against other comprehensive schools. 

The number of unauthorised absences at state-run secondary schools across the country has more than 
doubled since the pandemic. Just 1.5 per cent of school sessions - defined as half a day of school per 
pupil - were missed due to unauthorised absences in the autumn and spring terms of the 2018/19       
academic year. 

That rose to three per cent in 2022/23 and reached 3.2% in 2023/24 according to the latest official      
figures. But the rates at some schools are far higher than at others. 

New figures released by the Department for Education shows that the Davenant Foundation School had 
the county's best attendance rate. It ranked alongside a number of Essex's selective schools, including 
Colchester Royal Grammar School, Southend High School for Boys and Chelmsford County High School 
for Girls, where the percentage of sessions that were unauthorised absences was zero. 

Ofsted inspectors graded Davenant Foundation School as Good overall. Their report said: "Davenant 
pupils are proud of their school and its heritage. The school’s vision of 'nurturing mind, body and spirit’ 
is embedded in the life of the school. Pupils value the many opportunities provided for their personal 
development." 

The Christian school has just over 1,200 students according to the Department for Education. Their   
website says: "We believe that our aim and ethos prepares our students for life in modern Britain. The 
school’s ethos strongly supports the promotion of values such as tolerance, respect, democracy and the 
rule of law. 

"The distinctive aim for our school is to “nurture mind, body and spirit” of every student and to provide 
a wide range of opportunities for students to develop their full potential." 

In 1966 the school was visited by Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth the Queen Mother to open new        
buildings. She returned again in 1980 to celebrate the school's 300th anniversary since being founded. 

Previous students include former MPs James Brokenshire, Phil Piratin and Leslie Solley. Former Arsenal 
and West Ham footballer Carl Jenkinson and star of Aladdin Naomi Scott also studied at Davenant   
Foundation School. 

https://files.ofsted.gov.uk/v1/file/50171901
https://www.get-information-schools.service.gov.uk/Establishments/Establishment/Details/136625






Form Room 

Closing date 15th November 


